Greater Nottingham Cycle Development Group 
Notes 8th January 2009
1. In Attendance

Chris Carter, City Council; Keith Morgan, City Council; Hugh McClintock, Pedals; Arthur Williams, Pedals;  Gary Smerdon-White, GNTP; Helen Clayton, GNTP
2. Apologies

Received from: Helen Ross, PCT; Nicola Jones, Sustrans; John Cutler, CTC; 
Absent: John White, RideWise; Jez Ellis, Police; Kevin Sharman, County Council;
3. Movers and Shakers Project

The PCT have agreed funding for the project but not for a video. It was agreed that funding would be provided through GNTP and that we would aim to get 20 high profile people but also encourage wider engagement within the M&S’s organisation. The project was rescheduled taking into consideration the late start but with the desire to finish the project after GNBR. Suggestions were to promote BigTrack, provide Cycling Information Pack, Twiggy and Emma be approached and we need more diversity in our list of potential M&S’s. Updated plan attached
4. Travel surveys

Initial results show support for transport policies locally, high level satisfaction with the public’s journey and a willingness to move to more sustainable forms of transport. Final reports will be available for the next meeting (Chris/Gary)

5. ASL violations
It was proposed that enforcement be targeted at the new cycle route improvements such as the Bulwell corridor (Chris)
Chris asked that specific cases of parking on double yellow lines alongside cycle lanes be reported to him for action (All). 
6. Bike Recycling

CDG were informed of the £51k of funding allocated by the PCT to Framework to upsize their activity. It was suggested that NTU might be a line of supply as well as police, U of N and cyclists. (Gary) 

7. Funding of Cycling

CDG were informed of 

· successful bids for enhanced infrastructure around Leisure/Tourism sites such as Wollaton

· further developments at Clifton and on Daleside Road

· Completion of Bulwell Corridor by 31st March 2009

· A new bid for Cycle Shelters alongside interchange bus stops in the Beeston, Wollaton areas (N.B. just been informed this has been successful).

· Progress on the cycling towns bid where over £500k of funding had been leveraged and more was expected from Growth Point Funding
8. Rights of Way Improvement Plan

Chris agreed that latest reports showed poor performance in Nottingham City but he had not yet investigated to see if there were some unusual circumstances creating the situation. He would investigate (Chris)
9. Matters Arising from previous meetings

a. Maps

Cross-city maps would be available by the end of the financial year. 
· Keith to share the cross-city map with CDG 
· Chris to provide a timescale for the GIS project.
· Chris to provide an improved map for enforcement by the Police

b. Police Activities
Paul provided latest cycling safety statistics which showed low injuries and nil deaths for cyclists. Motor cyclists were most at risk. Paul would confirm the time range and geographical boundaries used in the representation of the stats.

c. Cycling Events Calendar

BigTrack Ride Planned for 8th April
d. Cycling Information Pack

CDG offered to give feedback on final draft (Gary)
e. CRIMS – Cycle Route Inspection Meetings

Chris confirmed that the City would continue to carry out route audits as part of the development of major regeneration, road and cycle infrastructure projects. These would be done in accordance with best practice. Opportunities will be sought to link into the County network particularly when say linking the Bulwell and Strelley corridors with Hucknall and Kimberley respectively.

f. Meeting with Sustrans CEO - update
Matters in progress to be developed on 27th January
· Monitoring of Cycle Trips

· Bristol City info exchange

· ‘Links to Schools’ Funding
· possibilities of providing a BikeIt officer with the PCT
· possibility of a Sustrans supported exemplar scheme at Nottingham University

· Loan and hire cycle schemes
g. route finding buddies 

RideWise will manage a list of (Gary), the City are planning improvements to Triptimes in order to include cycle journeys (Chris).  Liftshare may run a buddy finding function on their website
h. Enforcement:
 It is likely that many motorists, pedestrians and cyclists are unaware of regulations in force around the City including:-

· Enforceability of Advance stop lines

· Present focus on bus line enforcement using traffic and other cameras

· Cycling Prohibited in Market Square but not throughout the clear zone

· Confirmation that there were few one way streets in the Centre but that cyclists must obey the signed ones

· Trespass by motorists into cycle lanes in the city was not an offence

· Riding on pavements is illegal but crossing from a Road across a pavement into a cycle path is not

It was felt that discussions with the police would be useful in order to develop some sort of communication for those target groups – this might be something along the lines:
· Cycling is safe

· Not a lot of people know the regulations but here they are
· Police would be considerate and sensible in dealing with offences and would consider warnings plus referrals to RideWise
· Cyclists need to be considerate and sensible as to where they Ride especially when sharing facilities with pedestrians
· Motorists  need to be sensible and considerate with cyclists and pedestrians

Council officers were concerned that such a campaign would have to be very carefully worded because of the legal sensitivities but would give consideration to such proposals (GSW). 

i. Boroughs 

It was proposed that be involved as part of a consideration of Growth Points and Sustainable Urban Extensions once they are more clearly defined - Chris C

j. Cycle Maintenance Training
RideWise were considering a pilot scheme for their instructors which might develop into a public course if demand and a price could be established
k. Cycling Hub
Hugh suggested commissioning a study by Cycling England under their free (7-day) professional support service for local authorities – GSW to investigate

l. Suspension Bridge 
Chris confirmed that the City were still chasing Severn Trent Water

m. Nottingham Station

Gary confirmed that some broad ideas have been generated by some artists and highways issues are being considered at present. Consultations with cycling and other organisations will take place in future. Hugh and others made the point that EMT were keen to get cycling awards 

10. Agenda and date of next meeting

Next meeting 4th March 2.30pm at City Council Exchange Buildings North. Agenda items:
· Travel Survey
· Riding on Pavements

